Difficult Decision
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Greenville, ME -  What to do when a state is losing its job base and the prospects for recovery are slim?  Maine is currently in the midst of this scenario, and a heated debate is underway concerning options.

The Plum Creek Timber Company has submitted a rezoning request for more than 400,000 acres it owns in central Maine in the Moosehead Lake region surrounding Greenville.  In their proposal, Plum Creek wants to build 1000 new homes (high end), along with two resorts, with set-asides for further industrial development and “working forest” designation (logging).  

You folks in Washington may already be familiar with Plum Creek, as they have recently built similar projects there, with overnight packages starting at $185/night.  I do not know the local sentiment concerning those projects, but the battle in Maine is in full session.  Both sides have hired guns submitting reports and lobbying every government official in sight.

The Plum Creek side insists that their plan will be the economic salvation of central Maine, where manufacturing jobs have essentially disappeared and a net population decline is taking place.  They tout “ecotourism” as the centerpiece of their plan – that is, bringing outsiders with plenty of disposable income into the state to spread it among the locals on guided fly-fishing trips, new snowmobile trails, hiking trails, etc.  With the influx of cash from these activities and the new building boom, local communities, such as Greenville, can develop a new tax base, then build new schools, and ultimately rejuvenate the region.

Opponents see a far more sinister view in the Plum Creek plan.  They foresee the impending loss of access to Maine’s fabulous natural resources, with gated communities on what are now virgin lakes and mountains.  The proposal calls for a 30-year period of access, but the opponents take the long view and scoff at assurances from Plum Creek that access will be provided.   Some of the opponents refer to the plan as nothing but the creation of a theme park named Maine.

Nearly every day there are several letters to the Editor in the Bangor Daily News (the dominant newspaper in central and northern Maine) debating the merits of the proposal.  Many of these letters and op-ed pieces are written by shills for each side who declare the other side to be evildoers intent of destroying Maine forever.

The truth probably lies somewhere in the middle.  Maine does have a serious employment issue.  Things are so bad here in some areas that farmers are now turning their cornfields into mazes (one is in the shape of a moose) for tourists to pay to walk through.  One farmer even rents out helmets with flashlights for walking his maze at night.  

On the other hand, Maine is truly one of our few remaining natural wonders.  It is one of the few places east of the Mississippi where one can look up at the sky at night and see nothing but stars with no light pollution on any horizon.  Recently, I spent a week in the Maine wilderness with nothing but moose, bears, eagles and other non-human creatures as companions.  
But, as the saying goes, I don’t have a dog in this fight. The citizens of Maine are going to have to decide this one.  Somehow, I suspect that sooner or later, the Plum Creek types and their money will win out, and there will soon be a Wal-Mart and a McDonalds near that formerly remote wilderness location that we shared with the moose.

I thought you might like to know.
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